
SCOTTISH ATHLETICS OFFICIALS COMMISSION

Minutes of Meeting

Held at Scottish Athletics, The Gyle, Edinburgh
On 9th March 2016
Present

Margaret Brown (Convenor)

 
Margaret Ann MacLachlan (Vice Convenor)

Brenda Stephen(Secretary)


Leslie Roy
Rob Dalziel (Officials’Coordinator)

Alistair Aitchison 

Liz Wilder




Dave Biggin

Joyce Rammell
Ann Carter
Shona Malcolm
Mike Forrest
Alasdhair Love  (Events Manager)
Marjory Cook

1. Apologies: Margaret McInally, Kenny Marshall, Nigel Holl
2. Chairman’s Opening Remarks
Margaret expressed the sadness shared by all the Commission on receiving the very sad news of the death of Alastair Thomson.  A minute’s reflection was observed.  The Commission extends its heartfelt condolences to Alastiar’s wife, Shona and family.
Completion of the Indoor season championships – everyone deserving of a well-earned rest as no indoor athletics this weekend

A huge thank you to all officials for their time and commitment once again this past winter – it can be quite stressful given the number of competitions

Prepared and circulated report in advance which contains more detailed information than taking time to do at this point

A couple of things, however, to highlight

· Discipline Heads to start now to give consideration to UKA Peer Gp nominations from September 2016

· UK Officials’ Conference, this year entitled “YOUR JOURNEY” taking place on Sunday 3 April 2016 

· UK Award to Angus Cameron at Glasgow Grand Prix in recognition of his commitment to athletics over many years

· Thanks to DHs and Peer Gp members for their contribution to selections and allocations for outdoor meetings in 2016 – noted these went out on Tuesday

· Great night, enjoyed by 50 (?) officials last Saturday

· New Rule book, effective from 1 April 2016, currently at printers and should be available soon

· Officials’ Update (health & retirement) in report circulated – will highlight there

· DHs meeting with Malcolm Rogers

3. Matters Arising from minutes of meeting of 25th November 2015.
Page 2 – Margaret congratulated the Timetabling group as the 8 hour maximum for competition had been achieved at every Indoor Championship.
Mike added that the streamlined Declarations (large thanks to Alistair Mcinally, Jim and Frances Fagan, Claire Archbold and others who have helped develop a smoothly working system) had contributed to the time management.

Page 6 – Margaret Brown intends to invite a group of people to work with her to help in the organisation of the East District Championships.

Page 9 – Alasdair and Margaret Ann got together to liaise on Health and Safety in relation to the Warm Up Area in the Emirates.  There is a continued need to monitor the situation and the area just outside the Warm Up, where lots of personal belongs accumulates, is another area giving concern.
4. Chairman’s Report  (Report from Margaret Brown)
The 2016 winter Championship Track & Field fixtures are behind us and other than a few minor issues seem to have gone reasonably well.  Our new Event Team structure, in my opinion, has been a great success, as indeed has been our revamped method of collecting availability data from all officials.

UK Tri-Region Allocation Meetings

I have attended two meetings since our November Commission meeting and can advise that the process operated by this group in conjunction with the Peer Groups is much fairer and more transparent than I was initially led to believe.  I got the distinct impression that the Peer Groups are trying very hard to ensure that all Level 3 officials are allocated at least one L5 meeting per year.  Unfortunately, due to the removal of the Jumps/Throws event this has left a couple of Scottish Level 3 Field Officials without a Level 5 meeting.  However, if you count an administration type role at the Glasgow Grand Prix then almost everyone has been included.

Advised at the January meeting to start NOW to give consideration to nominees for Peer Group from September 2016

Letter sent to Photofinish officials recommending that their RoE must show a minimum of 10 meetings per year.  This does cause some problems south of the Border because they don’t seem to have as many meetings as Scotland using PF.  Consideration could be given to our Midland colleagues by Scotland providing some experiences which in turn may limit shortage problems for us.  Perhaps further discussion needs to be had with PF Peer Group?

Mike Forrest feels Scottish position is improving but would not be against the idea if issues of cost etc can be addressed. Alasdair could see the advantages in Regions sharing Technological knowhow.
Race Walking Judges

Moira Gallagher has advised that Scotland now has two (male) Race Walking judges.  Commission discussed one further RW official at the last meeting and I can confirm that Mary Payne has now been re-instated/included.  However, this was not without some issues.

Officials’ Curry Night

Once again Scottish Athletics are providing a subsidy as a thank you to officials for their commitment over the Winter season. The officials each contributed £5. This took place on Saturday 5 March (Age Group Champs weekend) at the Koh-i-Noor Indian restaurant in Glasgow and a great time was had by all attending.  Ann Carter will provide more details in her own report later.

Officials’ Conference 2016 

Arrangements for conference are progressing very well with some funding now having been secured.  Following a submission of proposed targets and objectives to CEO Nigel Holl he approved a contribution of £1,500.  At the last Commission meeting some discussion took place regarding holding raffles to also further subsidise the cost of the conference.  This has now also reached approximately £1,200 towards the cost.

In addition, UKA (via Cherry Alexander), confirmed that they were willing to match the amount raised in raffle money (at the time £1,000).  Again I’m sure Ann Carter will provide further details and give an idea of the contents of the proposed conference in her report.

UKA 2016 Rule Book

Currently at the printers and should be available very soon.  Shona will give more information on this in her report later.  Suggest that this be incorporated into some aspect of the proposed conference. The new rule book will be effective from 1 April 2016. 

Volunteer Assistance during Winter Season

The assistance provided by a core number of volunteers at the Championship events during the indoor season has been truly remarkable.  Without this assistance these events would undoubtedly flounder and I sincerely hope that everyone has welcomed the volunteers with open arms.  A huge thank you has to go to Liz Wilder for her continued contact with and organisation of the volunteers as Liz has been able to provide event management with a grid detailing who and what would be attending on any particular day.

Summer 2016 Allocations

The allocation process for the 2016 outdoor season is now complete and the information should be ready to go out to everyone to inform them of their roles.  Rob will be able to confirm and provide further details in his own report.  A big thank you to all Discipline Heads as well as their peer group members for their time and commitment once again this winter to putting the detail together.

Briefing Meeting

A very useful briefing meeting took place prior to the start of the indoor season.  This included Discipline Heads, Meeting Managers and NTDs.  The purpose of the meeting was to plan, discuss and clarify roles and responsibilities for the 2016 indoor championships.  A much referred to and hugely useful FAQs (Frequently Asked Questions) document was subsequently produced by the Events Team and circulated prior to each championship.  This document summarised answers to the most often asked questions. 

Officials’ News

The saddest possible news received today regarding Alastair Thomson who passed away late on Tuesday evening 8 March 2016. He recently had undergone major surgery but seemed to have recovered from this and was doing very well.  Unfortunately he experienced a couple of relapses since his surgery and complications set in as a result.  Many thanks to Dave Biggin for keeping everyone updated with Alistair’s condition while he was in hospital. Our condolences and deepest sympathy go to Alistair’s wife Shona and family at this awful time.

UKA recognised and presented an award to our very own Angus Cameron for his considerable time and effort to athletics over many years at the recent Glasgow Indoor Grand Prix.  Angus and his family were invited to VIP treatment at the event.

Ian and Frances Tatton have decided to hang up their officiating gear due to continued health problems.  I don’t think this was a decision taken lightly but indeed one which was forced on them due to medical advice.

Steve Murdoch has also recently undergone knee surgery and is understood to be doing well.  Good wishes go to Steve for a speedy return to normality.

It is also understood that Gillian Lindsay  has recently undergone surgery for a hip replacement. Good wishes also go to Gillian for everything to go well and return to good health in the not too distant future.

In all of the above cases the Commission keeps in touch and sends best wishes for a speedy recovery.

Regular Newsletters (Brenda, Sue & Shona)

It’s great to report that an Officials’ Newsletter continues to be compiled regularly.  Huge thanks go to all involved and particularly Brenda Stephen, Sue Gyford and Shona Malcolm for the creation of the newsletter.  It’s particularly cheering to see that others are contributing something now and again because it is a great way to keep everyone up to date with news from around the athletic scene.  Please, please continue to contribute and encourage others to do the same.
5. Education and Training (Report from Shona Malcolm)
Courses since last Commission Meeting in November
There have been 11 Level 2 Courses and 5 Health and Safety Courses.

Field -3

Track-4

Endurance and Risk Awareness 1+1       Photo Finish-2

In addition there was a very successful Announcer’s Course and 4 Assistant Officials Courses.

Thanks go to Moira Gallagher for delivering an enjoyable and much appreciated Level 3 Track Course on the weekend of the Glasgow Grand Prix

Upcoming Courses

There are 4 more Assistant Officials Courses planned.

Work in Progress

We are nearly ready to launch the new Officials Web Page.  Suggestions for additions to the web page from Discipline Heads and officials would be greatly appreciated. The format will see three distinct areas – Courses and Qualifications, Tool Kit (General and Discipline Specific) and a special Commission Section (photographs were taken and job descriptions and contacts will be included)
Copies of the information already sent out to officials on the new Levels was circulated and discussed.  Licences will be reissued but this may take a ‘little’ time.

Tutor Training in Scotland is to be arranged with May/ June the likely slot.  There will be a new interactive feel to Courses in the future and all have been reworked by working parties from each discipline

The new Rule Books are in the process of being proofread and are still at the printers.  There is an order in for 300 copies. 

The Raffle to raise money for the Conference has been a huge success and has raised £1483.15.  The effort has been recognised and has attracted money from scottishathletics and UKA.

The Commission thanked Shona for her hard work selling tickets but it was accepted that if the fundraising is to continue others need to be involved.
6. Track & Field Officials’ Coordinator’s Report (Report from Rob Dalziel)

The online availability system has been well received by the majority of officials and is working well for most. For the record, I received 169 online entries (4 which were 10 days + after the closing date), and was contacted by 6 officials who had had issues with the system, so a known error rate of 3.4%. When I sent out the list I made everyone aware of the two requirements to ensure the return had been received, an onscreen acknowledgement and follow up email, and requested that if these had not been received then I should be emailed to check.

Comments received back included - Too long to complete; too many compulsory questions; Meetings not in calendar order
The same processes will be used for forth-coming seasons, and following discussion at this Meeting it was decided the format will remain the same. Discipline Heads were requested to ensure all officials were reminded of the need to ensure they received a confirmation email and that if they did not then they should contact Rob immediately by email.

7. Recruitment, Retention and Rewards Sub Group (Report Dave Biggin)
RRR report.   Wednesday 9th March 2016.

All L2 attendees who have not progressed to 2a in that discipline have been contacted and invited to progress. We did find however that some were already officiating in another discipline.

The recruitment advert appeared in all programmes except CE/Masters.  An’ invitation to officiate’ was announced at all events where the announcer was provided with  a script.

We staffed the RRR stand at the International and two names were collected. 

We believe that not all clubs, who do not supply officials for leagues lose league points, and hope we can encourage leagues to implement their own rules.  This may then produce more much needed officials.

A relative of one official attended an event and intends to return, while a spectator who was spoken to has expressed a wish to join a discipline.

Contact with the Youngsters in Care contact, is imminent.

The volunteers whose work supports a variety of disciplines have made a huge contribution to the smooth running of the winter events and our thanks for this is recorded here.

We hope to have a meeting soon to prepare for the summer events.
8. Discipline Heads’ Reports.
Track – (Report from Alistair Aitchison)
5 Level 2c officials progressing to Level 3

3 recent upgrades to Level 2c stopping at that for the time being

1 Level 2b official progressing to Level 2c

4 Level 2a officials progressing to Level 2b

Frances Tatton has "retired” leaving 22 active Level 3 officials.

I recently circulated all Level 3 track officials to update the list of who was still prepared to Mentor & do reports. In reply a number of them queried the logic of Mentors doing reports on their own "pupils" for the following reasons:

· There is the possibility of the Mentor giving their own "charge" a favourable report to  avoid them looking incompetent if they were to give a bad report 

· Mentors & "charges" should have a good working relationship to make the system work properly. A Mentor giving their own "charge" a bad report may damage this relationship 

· A report from another official will be more independent and it would be easier for the reporting official to be more critical

Due to lack of time at the meeting this issue, which had been added to Agenda under AOCB, will be discussed at a later date.
Field – (Report by Joyce Rammell)
UPGRADING

L2C officials on pathway towards L3/ new L4 – three. Probably not ready to be presented this year. One other has expressed interest in progressing but discussions on suitability still ongoing.

No L2B to L2C/new L3 upgradings since last meeting but some working towards it.

3 L2A passed for upgrading to L2B/new L2 before cut-off date of 1st March 2016.

We are continuing to have some interest from new officials including some from within the indoor volunteers

COMPETITIONS

This has been sometimes a difficult indoor season with fluctuating numbers of field judges. There has recently been a tendency to call off at the last minute by some and others turning up on the day unexpectedly. 

There has also been a problem with officials, especially from the North requiring to leave  2-day competitions early on day 2. We need to address whether there should be a requirement to work two full days if SAL is providing overnight accommodation.

If there are separate track and field Call Rooms this coming summer season, it will be necessary to staff the Field CR with a field judge.

PEER GROUP

Field will be consulting over the summer within the current L3 (newL4) officials whether we progress to having a ‘rolling’ membership rather than the static group membership we currently have.

Administration. –
Margaret McInally was pleased to report the increased number of officials involved in admin roles.
Starter / Marksman – (Report from Dave Biggin)
Up levelling- 

Alastair Cameron has gained 2C status and congratulations to Alister.

The progression to 2b of another official is imminent.

 Feedback about the demands of keeping the RofA suggests that for some, it is particularly time significant. It has been suggested that this is done immediately after an event to prevent a backlog or even sections at a time.

A document indicating all the indoor pre-event ‘connecting up requirements’ by the start co-ordinator has been produced and will be circulated soon.

In the absence of any adverse comments it appears that the ‘DNS’ notification arrangements from the Call Room seem to work.

A presentation was made to Angus on the 5th March at the Age Groups to mark his last indoor event as an official. 

Ian has very recently informed us of his retirement from officiating which is another great regret.

      Over the last 15 years he consistently has made himself available for every event in all lists on the Scottish and UK availability forms. His typical contribution of 80 events will be impossible to fill.  He has already received generous thanks from Scottish Universities and College Athletics and we will mark his contribution also. 
Several other officials are also enduring medical issues and our thoughts are with them.

There is concern about summer staffing, particularly at the Districts, although the need for only one team per summer event will help.  However starter and assistants’ teams will be short staffed for the majority of events with only the last four, at present, with full compliments.

We will clarify the responsibilities of the Lead starter and Lead starters’ assistant to minimise demands on them. This will confirm for scottsishathletics,  event management and our officials that the Start Coordinator and/or Chief Starters’ assistant are the two points of contact both pre events and during events thus reducing demands on Leads.

This group is willing to embrace change but we were told by one of our emerging officials at the Combined Events that iPads would be in use by the starters’ assistants that day! All Peer group members were there to officiate but all were unaware of these plans.  We suggest these ideas are better discussed and agreed here, so we can prepare our officials for their implementation.

Timekeepers/Photo Finish- (Report from Mike Forrest)
With photo-finish at the hub of the results (in this case track) process, a very successful integrated results process was provided for the Scottish Athletics indoor events over the last few weeks. Athletes, coaches and parents have been able to view seeding and results “on line”. In addition, information transfer within Emirates has been largely electronic – both to call rooms and between Track Judges and Photo-finish – the latter using “Rainbow” a system developed by Janet Nixon. Race results and finish pictures have been provided on the main screen at Emirates, thus enhancing event presentation.

This all comes at a cost – in terms of technical support for all the systems being used. This technical support up to now has/is being provided from those working on photo-finish – on the day. 

Increasing use of technology, of the type outlined above, is without doubt the way forward. The issue is how should such technology be supported in future - at both Scottish Athletics and other events?  Some discussion on this issue has been taking place within the photo-finish group over the winter. It is felt that this discussion needs to be opened out for a wider input.

 The main emphasis this last quarter has been to ensure that the documentation for all PF & TK officials grades are as up to date as possible - with the revised grading structure due to come into force at the beginning of April 2016. Issues still continue to occur with errors and omissions in the existing database – in particular with Health & Safety courses.

9. Service to Members  (Report from Ann Carter)
CURRY NIGHT

A Curry Night was held on Saturday night 5th March in the Koh-I-Noor, Charing Cross, Glasgow, after the Age Group Championships at the Emirates.  43 officials attended and everyone seems to have enjoyed it.  The cost was £12 per head of which Scottish Athletics paid £7 per head and the officials attending paid £5 each.  The total cost was £504 and the officials contributed £210.

 OFFICIALS’ CONFERENCE
A Conference has been arranged for Sunday 18th September again in the Carnegie Conference Centre in Dunfermline.  A draft programme for the day has been set up and will be worked upon over the next few months.

The Conference is being subsidised by the sale of raffle tickets by Shona at all of the Indoor Championships over the winter months and has raised in excess of £1,000.  UK Athletics have indicated that they will match the amount raised, with Scottish Athletics adding the remainder.

The request to include in the Sweet Menu the apple crumble which was supplied last time, which seems to have been a favourite, has been included.
10. Facilities Report from Liz Wilder
There are a number of issues regarding the new UKA permit arrangements for stadia which Liz is addressing currently.
11.Health & Safety Report
Margaret Ann was pleased to report that accident forms have been received and dealt with correctly during the Indoor Season.  She did make clear that she was not pleased there were accidents!!
12 Track & Field Representative’s Report. 
No Report
13. Road Running & Cross Country. 
Although the Scottish season is over, Marjory noted that 60 Scottish athletes would be travelling to cross country in Birmingham at the weekend.  She was pleased at the attendance of Cross Country officials at the 2 Courses which had been arranged.
AOCB
*Dave expressed the views of the Commission - Earlier in the day it was with very great sadness that the Officials’ Commission heard of the passing of Alastair Thomson after his recent illness.

Alastair was a very well-liked and greatly respected senior member of the Starter and Starters’ assistants group.  This respect was evidenced by condolences being sent from across not only all Scottish disciplines, but from across all disciplines throughout the whole of the United Kingdom!

His passing will leave a huge gap not only within scottishathletics but throughout the wider world of the athletics community where he was for example until very recently, Secretary of the CSSAL, a loyal supporter of Scottish Schools winter and summer Championships and an International UK official.

 His technical excellence, friendship and humour ensured efficiency and enjoyment not only for other team members but also for other officials, and of course athletes.

Alastair will be sorely missed by all who knew him in the athletics world and particularly within the start group.

*Alistair requested clarification on Clerk of Course duties.  Liz explained that a request to Clerks to attend on the Friday night was intended to give them an opportunity to be involved in the set up and to gain experience.  It should not have been a prerequisite of a positive Report –   It was stressed that, as the setup is carried out the night before and there are no long throws, the Indoor has a more limited capacity to assess a Clerk of Course.
*The Commission asked that Leslie contact Nigel Holl to request something be sent to Alastair’s family on behalf of all officials within scottishathletics. 

*Alasdair Love asked that a Debrief Meeting be arranged and a date of Tuesday 29th March in the Emirates at 6:00 was suggested and Alasdair will contact those involved.

*Margaret Brown – brought up the issue of official uniform – colour, source, issued as reward? – all were discussed briefly, but will no doubt be discussed more fully in the future.
*Margaret Brown, Margaret Ann MacLachlan, Shona Malcolm and Brenda Stephen have agreed to work on the format of the AGM/Forum, which is proposed to take place on the 30th April.
NEXT COMMISSION MEETING –

***Proposed Next Commission Meeting – (decision after AGM)
Commission AGM – 30th April 2016
Brenda Stephen (March 2016)


